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Still Time to be Counted in the 2017 
Census of Agriculture 

NASS to follow-up with producers who have not yet responded 

Farmers and ranchers still have time to be counted in the 2017 
Census of Agriculture, according to the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture's (USDA) National Agricultural Statistics Service 
(NASS). Although the first deadline has just passed, NASS will 
continue to accept Census information through the spring to get a 
complete and accurate picture of American agriculture that 
represents all farmers and ranchers. 

Federal law mandates that everyone who received the 2017 
Census of Agriculture questionnaire complete it and return it even if 
not currently farming. NASS will continue to follow-up with 
producers through the spring with mailings, phone calls, and 
personal visits. To avoid these additional contacts, farmers and 
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ranchers are encouraged to complete their Census either online at 
www.agcounts.usda.gov or by mail as soon as possible. 
Responding online saves time by skipping sections that do not 
apply and automatically calculating totals. The online questionnaire 
is accessible on desktops, laptops, and mobile devices. 

For more information about the 2017 Census of Agriculture, visit 
www.agcensus.usda.gov. For questions or assistance filling out the 
Census, call toll-free (888) 424-7828. 

 

 

USDA Reopens Enrollment for Improved Dairy Safety Net 
Tool 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency encourages dairy producers to consider enrolling in the new and 
improved Margin Protection Program for Dairy (MPP-Dairy), which will provide better protections for 
dairy producers from shifting milk and feed prices. With changes authorized under the Bipartisan 
Budget Act of 2018, the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) has 
set the enrollment period to run from April 9, 2018 to June 1, 2018. 

About the Program: 

The program protects dairy producers by paying them when the difference between the national all-
milk price and the national average feed cost (the margin) falls below a certain dollar amount 
elected by the producer.  

Changes include:  

• Calculations of the margin period is monthly rather than bi-monthly. 

• Covered production is increased to 5 million pounds on the Tier 1 premium schedule, and 
premium rates for Tier 1 are substantially lowered.   

• An exemption from paying an administrative fee for limited resource, beginning, veteran, 
and disadvantaged producers. Dairy operators enrolled in the previous 2018 enrollment 
period that qualify for this exemption under the new provisions may request a refund. 

Dairy operations must make a new coverage election for 2018, even if you enrolled during the 
previous 2018 signup period. Coverage elections made for 2018 will be retroactive to January 1, 
2018. All dairy operations desiring coverage must sign up during the enrollment period and submit 
an appropriate form (CCC-782) and dairy operations may still “opt out” by not submitting a form. All 
outstanding balances for 2017 and prior years must be paid in full before 2018 coverage is 
approved.   

Dairy producers can participate in FSA’s MPP-Dairy or the Risk Management Agency’s Livestock 
Gross Margin Insurance Plan for Dairy Cattle (LGM-Dairy), but not both. During the 2018 enrollment 
period, only producers with an active LGM-Dairy policy who have targeted marketings insured in 
2018 months will be allowed to enroll in MPP-Dairy by June 1, 2018; however, their coverage will 
start only after active target marketings conclude under LGM-Dairy.  

USDA has a web tool to help producers determine the level of coverage under the MPP-Dairy that 
will provide them with the strongest safety net under a variety of conditions. The online resource, 
which will be updated and available by April 9 at www.fsa.usda.gov/mpptool, allows dairy farmers to 
quickly and easily combine unique operation data and other key variables to calculate their 
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coverage needs based on price projections. Producers can also review historical data or estimate 
future coverage based on data projections. The secure site can be accessed via computer, 
smartphone, tablet or any other platform. 

USDA is mailing postcards advising dairy producers of the changes. For more information, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/dairy or contact your local USDA service center. 

 

ARC/PLC Acreage Maintenance 

Producers enrolled in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs 
must protect all cropland and noncropland acres on the farm from wind and water erosion and 
noxious weeds. Producers who sign ARC county or individual contracts and PLC contracts agree to 
effectively control noxious weeds on the farm according to sound agricultural practices.  If a 
producer fails to take necessary actions to correct a maintenance problem on a farm that is enrolled 
in ARC or PLC, the County Committee may elect to terminate the contract for the program year.   

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 

The Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who 
have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, 
not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs.  

Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster 
Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and 
additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever.  
                
Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, 
cost of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss 
condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from Oct. 1, 2017 to 
Sept. 30, 2018 must file: 

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent or by Nov. 1, 
2018 

• An application for payment by Nov. 1, 2018 

The Farm Bill caps ELAP disaster funding at $20 million per federal fiscal year.  

The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online: 

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet  

• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 
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• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet 

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 

 

Breaking New Ground 

Agricultural producers are reminded to consult with FSA and NRCS before breaking out new ground 
for production purposes as doing so without prior authorization may put a producer’s federal farm 
program benefits in jeopardy. This is especially true for land that must meet Highly Erodible Land 
(HEL) and Wetland Conservation (WC) provisions.  

Producers with HEL determined soils are required to apply tillage, crop residue and rotational 
requirements as specified in their conservation plan.   

Producers should notify FSA as a first point of contact prior to conducting land clearing or drainage 
type projects to ensure the proposed actions meet compliance criteria such as clearing any trees to 
create new cropland, then these areas will need to be reviewed to ensure such work will not risk 
your eligibility for benefits.  

Landowners and operators complete the form AD-1026 - Highly Erodible Land Conservation 
(HELC) and Wetland Conservation (WC) Certification to identify the proposed action and allow FSA 
to determine whether a referral to Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) for further 
review is necessary.    

 

Livestock Inventory Records 
Producers are reminded to keep updated livestock inventory records. These records are necessary 
in the event of a natural disaster.  

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can assist producers who suffered 
excessive livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters.  

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, producers will be required to provide 
verifiable documentation of death losses resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must 
submit a notice of loss to their local FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss of livestock 
is apparent. For grazing or feed losses, producers must submit a notice of loss to their local FSA 
office within 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent and should maintain documentation and 
receipts. 

Producers should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 

• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts;  

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local FSA office.  

 

Farm Storage Facility Loans 
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FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-interest financing to producers to 
build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or used) structures, equipment and 
storage and handling trucks. 

The low-interest funds can be used to build or upgrade permanent facilities to store commodities. 
Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, 
renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, maple 
sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture 
(excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). Qualified 
facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible commodities.   

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement and loans between 
$50,000 and $100,000 may require additional security. Loans exceeding $100,000 require 
additional security. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or 
contact your local FSA county office.  To find your local FSA county office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

Communication is Key in Lending 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan borrowers the tools necessary 
to be a success. A part of ensuring this success is providing guidance and counsel from the loan 
application process through the borrower’s graduation to commercial lending institutions. While it is 
FSA’s commitment to advise borrowers as they identify goals and evaluate progress, it is crucial for 
borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when changes occur. It is the borrower’s 
responsibility to alert FSA to any of the following: 

• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming operation; 

• Any significant changes to family income or expenses; 

• The development of problem situations; 

• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security 

In addition, if a farm loan borrower cannot make payments to suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on 
time, contact your farm loan staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase Farmland and 
Improve Property 
Producers, Including Beginning and Underserved Farmers, Have a New Option to Gain Access to 
Land 
  
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is offering farm ownership microloans, creating a new 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport
http://offices.usda.gov/
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


financing avenue for farmers to buy and improve property. These microloans are especially helpful 
to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking for a career in farming, and those who 
have small and mid-sized farming operations. 
  
The microloan program has been hugely successful, providing more than 16,800 low-interest loans, 
totaling over $373 million to producers across the country. Microloans have helped farmers and 
ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, tools, fencing, equipment, and living 
expenses since 2013. Seventy percent of loans have gone to new farmers. 
  
Now, microloans will be available to also help with farm land and building purchases, and soil and 
water conservation improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers, and can be 
issued to the applicant directly from the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

To learn more about the FSA microloan program visit www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans, or contact your 
local FSA office.  

 

Selected Interest Rates and Dates to Remember 

 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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